Community Preservation Committee

June 18, 2007

PRESENT, MEMBERS:  Mr. McKain, Vice Chair; Ms. Butler, Mr. Leavitt, Mr. Scott, Mr. Snow

OTHERS:  Mr. Murray, Board of Selectmen, Mr. Clark, Library Foundation

CALL TO ORDER-  7:00 p.m.
I.  ADMINISTRATIVE ITEMS:

A.  Agenda-

MOTION by Mr. Scott, SECOND by Mr. Leavitt, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to accept the agenda as submitted.

B.  Chair- Because Mr. Hallin was absent, Mr. McKain chaired the meeting.
II. OLD BUSINESS-

A.  Library Foundation:  

Mr. Clark noted that the when the Senior Center did not go forward at Town Meeting, the Library proposal was put on hold.  The Foundation has since had several meetings and has received additional funding.  They have observed that the condition at the library regarding asphalt and green space has grown more desperate.  They have talked to a number of people including Mr. Chessia.  CPC paid for Mr. Neil’s survey, and they now feel it is important to consider what can be done in the back area.  Some people fear that the ball field will not be kept, but this is not so.  The area runs down to Branch Street and includes a conduit that carries water under the library.  The area has been pumped up and backfilled a number of times.  They are adding open access to the park, and the changes will take care of a number of safety issues.  They hope to create even, flat areas and will do a traffic study.
As they begin Phase II, many people have become interested in participating.  This will be the first step toward creating an Emerald Necklace approach similar to work that is being done in Boston.
Mr. Clark added that the Foundation has a list of criteria which they will give to CPC before the RFP goes out.  This project can make the library a more important center of the Town.  He added that the area is very wet in the winter months, but they have answers to the problem.  Mr. Clark assured the CPC that the Library Foundation will stay on top of all the issues.  They appreciate every nickel they are given and feel this is an appropriate time to take the park and do something a little different.  They are considering something like a Jacob’s Pillow for performances, etc.  They hope to get the RFP done this summer.  It could be out in September, and they will be back before CPC in FY/09.  
Mr. Leavitt asked if Mr. Clark could get material to CPC and Mr. Clark said he would.  The Foundation is still working with Mr. Murphy.  

Mr. Leavitt asked if they would have figures ready for the next Town Meeting and Mr. Clark said it was very possible.  

Mr. Bulman noted that CPC would need figures in September or October in order to make recommendations to the Advisory Committee in December.

Mr. Scott asked if the money was being requested for actual construction.  Mr. Clark said it is, and added that it would not be expensive.

Mr. Bulman said the contractor may have design ideas, and Mr. Clark said that the Foundation would not stifle creativity.  They want to take the parking area and look at it as if it were a clear slate.  They want to get suggestions from as many people as possible.  There are serious lighting and vandalism problems, and he feels lack of lighting and people cutting through shrubberies may be a big part of the problem.  
Mr. Leavitt asked if one of the priorities will be to construct sidewalks wherever there is parking.  Mr. Clark said it would.  At present, it looks terrible.  The DPW has ripped out the grass.  Mr. Clark said they do not want to do anything until they are sure they have good plans.  He feels very good about this project.  He only wants to have it done once, although it may have to be spaced through several Town Meetings.

Mr. Snow noted that there are many concerned citizens in the Langdon Lane area who are worried about water and other issues.  He suggested that they be included in discussions.  Mr. Clark agreed, adding that a number of things, such as access to the ball field must be tied in to work together.  
Selectman Murray asked if the Foundation has talked to the Traffic Rules and Regulations.  Mr. Clark said they have not yet, but at some time they will want to.

Mr. Scott suggested that this be done before they get to the final design, and Ms. Butler added that the Town has a right of way.

Mr. Scott said that Central Park parking may be impacted when there is a driveway to the back for Central Park and the library.  Mr. Clark suggested that it may be possible to close off the present library opening and have one driveway from which it would be possible to veer to the right or left for Central Park or the library.
Mr. Scott asked if there would be a driveway with a curb cut on Branch Street, and Mr. Clark said that was a possibility to discuss when they talk to Traffic Rules and Regs.  

Mr. Scott observed that it will probably be October before a contractor is on board, and Mr. McKain pointed out that Ms. Donahue has expressed some concern regarding a park that was built in honor of her mother.  Mr. Clark said he was well aware of this, and that the memorial would definitely be incorporated in any new construction.  In the past, the memorial was not kept up, but upkeep will be included in the new plans.  All landscaping, etc. will be done with an eye to keeping upkeep needs to a minimum.

Mr. Leavitt asked if Mr. Chessia is on the board, and Mr. Clark said he is very much involved.  

Mr. Leavitt expressed the belief that this will be a marvelous asset to the Town, and Mr. Clark said there are many opportunities for different groups and activities to tie in.

Mr. Scott suggested that it would be wise to have Traffic Rules and Regulation’s opinion before going into the final design.  Mr. Clark said he hopes for input from many people in the Town and would like to tie in with Housing, etc.

Mr. Snow said there has been discussion of possible upgrades of meeting spaces, etc.  Mr. Clark agreed, adding that he would like the library to be a center for meetings, gatherings, communications, etc.  He feels the downstairs areas could be better utilized if they were made more accessible.
Mr. Murray noted that there have been some problems with homeless, etc.

Mr. Clark will return with drafts as soon as they are available.  

B. Notes from the Chairman-

1.  Mossing Shed:  Mr. McKain reported that Mr. Leavitt has information regarding the mossing shed.  Mr. Leavitt said the Historical Society is making progress on this issue.  They were going to move the shed, but it is necessary to repair a wall and dune in order to raise it.  They want to build a platform and have it ready to be raised up for the dune.  They estimate that this will cost an extra $20,000 and request that CPC authorize them to do this.  The Historical Society has also requested a letter from the Marina Park Committee.  Mr. Hallin will also talk to the Building Inspector.
Mr. Scott noted that Mr. Ball planned to talk to Mr. Duggan and the Marina Park Committee.

Mr. Murray said he did not forsee any problem.  It will be necessary to raise the bulkhead, and there will be a 2’ dune along Edward Foster Road to allow for a hundred year flood.  The filling will be done in the winter of 2008-09.  They want to do it slowly and correctly and are planning how the fill will be brought in.
2.  Maxwell Trust:

Town Counsel has advised Mr. Hallin that CPC cannot reimburse Maxwell Trust for closing costs.

Mr. Bulman said Ms. Robbins has not been notified of this.  He added that CPC had voted to use administrative funds for this purpose.  He would like to see something in writing.  Attorney O'Donnell will be asked for a copy of her e-mail to Mr. Hallin.
Mr. Murray said that at one time members of various boards were going directly to Beacon Hill, Town Counsel, and other entities without first discussing the issues with the Selectmen.  It was determined that Town boards and committees would operate through the Selectmen and together determine how questions would be framed.  

3. South Swamp Wetland Delineation:  The Water Resources Committee will make recommendations regarding how to proceed with this project.  

Mr. Scott noted that BSC had been contracted to delineate the wetlands and make recommendations as to the best way to protect them.  They are owed $34,000 for work done to date. They delineated the wetlands, but determination of ownership has become difficult.  Mr. Scott and Mr. Kalishes spoke to BSC and hope to turn the matter over to the Water Resource Committee to recommend whether the land should be eminent domained.
Mr. Bulman said it would be unwise to move too quickly.  BSC agreed to do the job and found it expensive to do as it would require zoning articles, restrictions, etc.  He feels it would be appropriate to meet with them, examine the original proposal, and determine what should be done.

Mr. Scott said the delineation they presented should be examined, and they should give the Town enough information so zone it properly.

Mr. Snow noted that many of the boundaries are vague, and that people have been “absorbing” property.

Mr. Bulman said that people can be required to prove their claim of ownership.

Mr. Murray suggested that Jeff Rosenberg, the Water Resource Committee, and other pertinent boards meet with BSC.

Mr. Snow said it should be determined if BSC performed their work appropriately and if it is valuable.  

Mr. Murray noted that when it comes to “who owns what,” everything comes to a grinding halt.  Developers have spent much time working on this, and BSC cannot deliver what it said it could.  At what point do you ask, “What are the options,” and “What is possible.”  People should be required to prove ownership.
Mr. McKain agreed, adding that the sooner the issue is decided, the better.

Mr. Scott the Town should gather whatever documents BSC gave us, forward them to the Water Study Group and Chairman Rosen, and ask him to come in.  They will take the lead.

Mr. Bulman added that it is important to justify what we pay.  Mr. Leavitt said CPC must analyze what BSC did and what it is reasonable to pay them.

There was an open discussion as to whether the Town Administrator can decide what CPC pays for a project without a vote by the committee.  

III.  NEW BUSINESS

A,  Invoice Forms:  Ms. Butler distributed forms she had developed at Mr. Hallin’s request.  Mr. Scott said the matter should be addressed at a future meeting.
B.  Sidewalks:  Mr. McKain said that Mr. Bangert chaired a group regarding the need for sidewalks.  CPC has money that may be available for this use if the need can be demonstrated.  This will be a future agenda item.

C.  Future Actions:

1.  Community Preservation Act:  During the coming year it will be possible for voters to act to discontinue participation in this Act.  Members decided that in order for Scituate residents to make an informed vote it is important to educate the citizenry regarding what has been and can be accomplished under the Act.  
2. Reorganization:  New members will be sworn in by the next meeting and it will be possible to vote for Chair and Vice Chair.

3.  Long Range Planning:  Mr. Leavitt suggested that CPC work with the Capitol Planning Committee to develop a five year plan.

D.  Signage:  There are signs on ballfields, the basketball court, the GAR Hall, and the residence built by Habitat for Humanity indicating that they were funded through the Community Preservation Committee.

E.  Next Meetings:  July 2 and July 30 at St. Mary of the Nativity Parish Hall.

ADJOURNMENT – 8 P.M.  MOTION by Mr. Bulman, SECOND by Mr. McKain, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to adjourn the meeting.
Respectfully submitted,

Claire McDonough
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